

HOW LONG WILL THE THREAT OF METSAMOR CONTINUE?

Tutku DİLAVER

Analyst

HBO, the famous American broadcasting channel which is popular all around the world, has aired a TV mini-series named Chernobyl. While the catastrophe caused by the Chernobyl Nuclear Power Plant accident is highlighted in the show, the story is shaped around a team who investigated the reasons behind this accident. Through this show which reached a wide audience, the danger of the other Nuclear Power Plants built in the Soviet era has become the main topic. As is known, the Metsamor Nuclear Power Plant (Metsamor NPP) which was built during the same time as Chernobyl has the same technology and is still operational.

Armenia has been defending for many years that it is not possible to shut down the Metsamor NPP due to the absence of alternative infrastructure options to replace its energy requirement.[1] Despite the repeated warnings of the neighboring countries and the EU towards Armenia to shut down the power plant, the NPP is still operational. As it can be remembered, the closure of the Metsamor NPP became a topic after the signing of Comprehensive and Enhanced Partnership Agreement (CEPA) with the EU in 2017. However, in the following years, the EU began to provide funds for the modernization of the Metsamor NPP in order to continue its operations. This situation allows Armenia to postpone taking any decisions for the closure of the NPP, and the nuclear threat to increase more and more.

On the other hand, the European Court of Justice (ECJ) ruled on 29 July on Belgium that the law on the extension of the Doel 1 and Doel 2 NPPs operating life to 2025 is inappropriate.[2] Belgium, just like Armenia, extended the operating lives of the NPPs citing the country's dependence on these plants. However, taking such a decision without acquiring necessary environmental reports prompted environmental organizations into action and the issue was taken to the ECJ. According to the decision of the ECJ, unless the necessary precautions are taken and the modernization of the NPPs is completed, the continuation of these plants is not possible.

The fact that the EU, which follows a very harsh stance towards the threat posed by the Doel 1 and Doel 2 NPPs, does not exhibit the same stance against the threat of Metsamor creates a ambivalent situation. The EU funds for the modernization of the Metsamor NPP which has the same technology with Chernobyl. Yet this situation neither brings an exact

solution to the energy problem of Armenia nor creates any results other than the growth of the threat posed by the NPP. In fact, Ashot Martirosyan, the Chairman of the Nuclear Safety Committee of Armenia, announced on 30 July that the second unit of the Metsamor NPP will became operational again in September.[3]

As a matter of fact, the reason behind this decision lies in the shortage of electricity caused by the failure of the Yerevan and Hrazdan Thermal Power Plants in Armenia on 10 July. The failure caused a shortage of energy supply in Armenia for a short time.[4] The necessity of taking new steps emerged after this situation. Deputy Prime Minister of Armenia, Tigran Avinyan, announced on 17 July that Armenias energy system is based on three pillars, they do not want to give up nuclear energy but constructing a new power plant is on their agenda.[5] He stated that the new NPP will become operational after the closure of the Metsamor NPP, adding that negotiations are being conducted with Russia regarding the new NPP.

It is still unclear when the new power plant will be put into operation, but in a land-locked country like Armenia, nuclear power still does not seem to be a healthy option. Even if a new power plant will be constructed, the question of how it will be managed remains valid.

For example, safely storing used nuclear fuel is one of the most important issues for managing nuclear plants. So far, there are plenty of claims on what condition Armenia stores the wastes of the Metsamor NPP. It is claimed that the old fuel storage pool of Metsamor has filled up and for this reason; a temporary container built by the French is being used for storing nuclear fuel.[6] There are even long-standing claims that wastes have been discharged into the Caspian Sea through the Aras River.[7]

In addition, the news of the negotiations with Russia regarding the removal of the wastes of the new power plant in Armenia has recently appeared in the Armenian press. Armenia and Russia are trying to reach an agreement on the transportation of the waste to Russia via railway. However, the fact that Armenias borders with Azerbaijan have been closed due to the ongoing occupation in Nagorno-Karabakh remains an important obstacle in front of the railway connection. On the other hand, a possible railway connection through Georgia may not be welcomed by the Georgian administration as it will pass through Abkhazia and Ossetia.[8] So, if Armenia will not create another option for storing the nuclear waste of the new power plant, it may cause the same environmental harm as Metsamor did.

The Armenian authorities endanger the health of both the Armenian people and the people of the region with these hasty and dangerous decisions. The positive steps to be taken for the closure of the Metsamor nuclear power plant and the safe suspension of its operation will relieve many countries in the region, particularly Armenia itself.

Unilateral Efforts of Turkey regarding this process

Turkey continues to take unilateral measures against the threat posed by the Metsamor Nuclear Power Plant. Claims that Metsamor may be the reason behind the increased cancer cases in the Iğdır province was brought to the agenda of the Turkish Grand National Assembly in recent months. Following that, a drill was held in Iğdır in June. In that drill, in cooperation with The National Medical Rescue Team (UMKE) and the Disaster and Emergency Management Authority (AFAD) and gendarmerie teams, the threats of a possible nuclear disaster to Turkey were emphasized.[9] However, as long as it could not find a permanent solution to the threat created by the Metsamor NPP, which is located only 16 km away from the Turkish borders, the measures taken by Turkey will not be enough against a possible disaster alone. Attention should be drawn to the threat posed by Metsamor and the responsibility of the international community, including the EU.

*Image taken from EVNReport.com website.

- [1] Ermenistan Enerji ve Tabii Kaynaklar Bakanı: 'Yeni nükleer santralin inşası söz konusu değil', *Armenian News Agency*, 25 May 2018, https://www.ermenihaber.am/tr/news/2018/05/25/Ermenistan-nükleer-santrali/130017.
- [2] Belgium broke law but can keep nuclear plants open, EU court rules, *Deutsche Welle*, 29 July2019,

https://www.dw.com/en/belgium-broke-law-but-can-keep-nuclear-plants-open-eu-court-rules/a-49787150 .

- [3] Armenia nuclear plant 2nd power unit to resume electricity supply in September, *News.am*, 30 August 2019, https://news.am/eng/news/530932.html.
- [4] Energy problem solved: Pashinyan assures system has shown sufficient flexibility, *ArmenPress*, 11 July 2019, https://armenpress.am/eng/news/981351/.
- [5] Rusyanın Ermenistanda yeni bir Nükleer Enerji Santralinin inşa edilmesine katılma olasılığı var, *ArmRadio*, 17 July 2019, https://tr.armradio.am/2019/07/17/rusyanin-ermenistanda-yeni-bir-nukleer-enerji-santralinin-insa-edilmesine-katılma-olasılığı-var/.
- [6] Armenia's Metsamor NPP continues to threaten regional environment, *MenaFN*, 12 July 2019, https://menafn.com/1098956967/Armenias-Metsamor-NGS-continues-to-threaten-region.
- [7] Sabir Şahtahtı , Metsamor Nükleer Santrali: Bölgesel Güvenliğe Bir Tehdit, *Bilgesam*, 02 November 2017, http://www.bilgesam.org/incele/5708/-metsamor-nukleer-santrali-bolgesel-guvenlige-bir-tehdit/#.XXVvttPVLIU.

[8] The issue of bringing nuclear fuel used by Russia to Russia is on the political plane, <code>Verelq</code>, 30 August 2019, <code>https://verelq.am/en/node/52030?fbclid=lwAR3m7DXljA_VqeLwafnP-VQAfVSXAmsJNXY-c5klCJ8_lqYoK6088WduWSc</code> (the news translated from Armenian to English by groong.com.)

[9] Metsamor Tehdidine Karsı Tatbikat Yapıldı, *Anadolu Agency*, Access: 08 August 2019, https://www.aa.com.tr/tr/turkiye/metsamor-tehlikesine-karsi-tatbikat-yapildi/1508872.

About the Author:

Tutku Dilaver graduated from the Department of International Relations of Ankara University
Faculty of Political Sciences in 2015. In 2020, Dilaver completed her Master
degree in the Caucasus
Studies Program under the Department of International Relations at Ankara Yıldırım Beyazıt
University
Institute of Social Sciences. She has been pursuing her doctoral studies at Ankara Hacı
Bayram Veli University.



Süleyman Nazif Sok. No: 12/B Daire 3-4 06550 Çankaya-ANKARA / TÜRKİYE

Tel: +90 (312) 438 50 23-24 • **Fax**: +90 (312) 438 50 26

@avimorgtr

fttps://www.facebook.com/avrasyaincelemelerimerkezi

E-Mail: info@avim.org.tr

http://avim.org.tr

© 2009-2025 Center for Eurasian Studies (AVİM) All Rights Reserved